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STAFF MEMORANDUM 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

To:   Truro Planning Board  

From: Barbara Carboni, Interim Town Planner/Town Counsel, KP Law 

Date: November 28, 2020 

Re: Meeting December 2, 2020 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

2020-001/PB – Property at 4-H Bay View Road (Map 39, Parcel 77) and 3 Laura’s Way 

(Map 39, Parcel 325).    Application of Nathan A. Nickerson III for approval of a Definitive 

Subdivision Plan of Land  

Current Proposal 

The subject property consists of Assessor’s Map 39, Parcel 77 (Hutchings lot) and Map 

39, Parcel 325 (Nickerson lot).  The current proposal is for a two-lot subdivision composed of 

Lot 1 (6.3 acres, essentially the Hutchings lot); Lot 2A (42,872 sq ft, essentially the Nickerson 

Lot) and Tashmuit Lane, depicted as a 40-fooway connecting to Sawyer Grove Road.  Tashmuit 

Lane provides conforming frontage on Lot 2A, and terminates in a cul-de-sac providing frontage 

to Lot 1.  Lot 2A also has frontage on Laura’s Lane or Way.   

History of Applications and legal issues previously raised 

2015 Proposal 

In 2015, a five-lot subdivision was proposed on the subject property (D’Arezzo 

Hutchings subdivision).  At that time, several issues were addressed by Town Counsel in a 

memorandum (dated February 16, 2016; included in the meeting packet). Town Counsel noted 

that Sawyer Grove Road had been constructed pursuant to the Helen Sawyer Definitive 

Subdivision Plan endorsed by the Planning Board on February 7, 1990 and recorded at Book 

468, Page 9.  Town Counsel further noted that the Planning Board clearly “intended to prevent 

connection of other subdivisions through Sawyer Grove Road,” and intended to impose a 

condition restricting the use of Sawyer Grove Road to the 17-lot Helen Sawyer Subdivision. 

Town Counsel memo at 2.  However, Town Counsel found, this condition had not been recorded 

as part of the decision, nor endorsed on the plan.  Rather, it was among a list of conditions 

attached to the Form D covenant. This condition stated: 

 

“5.  Approval of this definitive plan is limited to construction of Sawyer Grove Road as 

shown on said plan to provide access for the 17 lots shown on the plan and is not 

approval for construction of any ways to adjoining land.” 

Attachment to Covenant, Helen Sawyer Reserve at North Truro. This Attachment was recorded 

with the covenant (Book 7061, Page 93, Feb. 4, 1990) and rerecorded with an added limitation of 
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time for construction (8642, Page 78, June 23, 1993).1  But the Covenant was later released by 

the Board on December 2, 1997 (recorded January 13, 1998, Book 11165 Page 329).  Town 

Counsel concluded that “[i]it does not appear that any other document memorializing the 

condition regarding connection to Sawyer Grove Road has ever been recorded.”  See Town 

Counsel Memorandum at p. 2.  

Town Counsel noted that a second subdivision on land adjacent to the Helen Sawyer 

subdivision was constructively approved in 2007 (Cyoski Subdivision).  This provided for 

construction of Laura’s Way, a dead-end road serving fifteen lots.  Sawyer Grove, also a dead-

end road, provides the sole access to Laura’s Way. 

Town Counsel concluded that access over Sawyer Grove Road to Tashmuit Lane and the 

lots proposed was not precluded by the condition contained in the Attachment to the Form D 

covenant.  See pp. 2-3 of Town Counsel memorandum.  This conclusion was based on two 

grounds: 1) the condition by its own terms did not preclude connection to adjoining subdivisions; 

and 2) the condition was neither “inscribed on the plan [n]or contained in a separate document 

referred to on the plan.”  Town Counsel memo at 3, citing Green v. Board of Appeals of 

Norwood, 358 Mass. 253, 262 (1970). 

Town Counsel further concluded, however, that the Board could consider the adequacy of 

Sawyer Grove Road to provide access for additional subdivision lots, and noted that the Board 

had previously found Sawyer Grove Road “insufficient and inadequate to serve development on 

any adjacent property, which will require additional and separate roads and access.”  Town 

Counsel memorandum at p. 4, quoting 1989 Planning Board minutes.  

Town Counsel further concluded that secondary access to the proposed D’Arezzo 

Hutchings subdivision would not be required under Section 3.6.3 of the Subdivision Rules and 

Regulations, which calls for secondary access for “subdivisions containing a total of thirty (30) 

or more lots.”  Town Counsel concluded that the combined number of lots in the proposed 

subdivision (5) and the Helen Sawyer subdivision (17) did not exceed thirty; the fifteen lots in 

the Cyoski subdivision would not be included because they did not fall within the Regulation’s 

definition of “total lots.” Town Counsel memo at p. 4.2  Town Counsel noted, however, that the 

                                                           
1 A second Definitive Plan was recorded on April 10, 1995 (Book 512, Page 13); a second Form 

D Covenant was recorded at that time, with an Attachment to Covenant containing another 

limitation on time for construction (Book 9623 Page 61, April 10, 1995).  In 1997, an 

“Amendment to Form D Covenant,” was recorded (Book 10638 Page 63, March 5, 1997), 

consisting of the “Attachment to Covenant” with a modification to Condition 5 providing 

specifications for road construction.  Insight as to the purpose of the second Definitive Plan 

would be appreciated.   
 
2 The Regulation defines total number of lots as including: “lots fronting on pre-existing 

subdivision roads used for access to the proposed subdivision as well as new proposed lots.”   

Town Counsel noted that Laura’s Way was not “used for access to the proposed subdivision” 

and therefore the 15 lots it served did not count towards the “total number of lots.”  Town 

Counsel memo at p. 4.  Town Counsel suggested a revision to the Regulation so that it provides: 
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Board had authority to required secondary access for any size subdivision, if determined 

necessary for public health and safety, and that it would be reasonable in this case.  Town 

Counsel memo at 4.   Finally, Town Counsel concluded that the length of the proposed dead-end 

street (Tashmuit) may be combined with the length of the existing dead-end street serving it 

(Sawyer Grove) for purposes of determining compliance with the 1,000 foot limit for dead-end 

streets set by Section 3.6.6(a).  Town Counsel memo at p. 5 

The five-lot subdivision proposal was withdrawn in 2016.   

2020 Proposal 

In early 2020, an application for a 3-lot subdivision of the subject property was submitted 

to the Board.  The configuration was similar to the current proposal: the Nickerson lot (“Lot 

2A”) had frontage on the unnamed way and Laura’s Lane, but with two lots on the Hutchings 

parcel served by the cul-de-sac.  There was considerable public comment submitted regarding 

the proposal. Town Counsel’s 2016 memo was reviewed.  The Town Planner’s memo noted that 

he had “conferred with the Fire Chief, and they share concerns about any intensification of use 

along Sawyer Grove Road without the provision of secondary access.” Staff Memo for February 

19, 2020 Planning Board meeting.  Hearing was evidently continued several times, and the 

application was withdrawn shortly before intended hearing on July 22, 2020. 

 

Comment on Current Proposal 

 Considerable public comment has been received on the current proposal (and included in 

the packet).  Concerns are raised regarding the capacity of Sawyer Road to serve additional lots, 

as well as other concerns regarding safety.  A legal argument is made that the Condition attached 

to the Form D Covenant survives as a recorded restriction precluding additional ways or 

subdivisions to be served by Sawyer Grove Road.  See letter dated November 16, 2020 with 

attached letter dated February 13, 2020 from Attorney David Reid, Stone & Reid (representing 

Ms. Shelley Fischel, 15 Sawyer Grove Road, abutter to proposed Tashmuit Lane).  Further 

argument is made that the proposed subdivision plan may not be approved unless the Sawyer 

Grove subdivision covenant is amended to eliminate or modify the condition, and a 

determination made that Sawyer Grove Road can serve additional lots. See Feb. 13, 2020 letter at 

p. 2.   

Sufficiency of Application 

 The Application does not include a list of requested waivers; presumably this means that 

the Applicant believes none are required.  At the very least, a waiver of the 1,000 foot limit for 

dead-end roads is required.  The distance from Hughes Road to the entrance of proposed Tasmuit 

Land is approximately 1050 feet, and Tashmuit itself is 488.11, for a total of 1,538.11 feet.  As 

stated in the Town Counsel memo, it is reasonable to interpret this restriction as applying to the 

                                                           

For this purpose, ‘total number of lots’ includes the lots fronting on pre-existing 

subdivision roads used for access to the proposed subdivision, lots relying upon such pre-

existing subdivision roads as the sole access to the roads upon which they front, as well 

as new proposed lots.”   [italicized language added] 
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combined length of the dead-end private roadways, where they are served by a single means of 

access (here, to Hughes Road).  

The Plan does not contain: 

o Topography of land using 2 foot contours (2.5.2.b.10) – roadway only shown (on 

separate plan) 

o Zoning classification (b.11); explanation “n/a.” 

o notation of any waivers being requested (b.18); explanation “n/a.” 

o identification of trees of 10” diameter and otherwise required (b.30); explanation 

“n/a” 

o Vertical scale of 1 inch to 4 feet (c.2); 1 inch to 5 feet provided 

o Limit of clearing (c.11); explanation “n/a” 

o Landscape plans, including method of final slope stabilization (c.15); explanation 

“n/a” 

o Erosion control plan (c.16); most elements not included 

o Staking of Proposed Subdivision (2.5.3); explanation “site visit previously made” 

Threshold Issues for Consideration 

1. Is access to additional lots over Sawyer Grove Road precluded by the condition recorded 

on the Attachment to the Form D Covenant associated with the Helen Sawyer 

subdivision?   

 Town Counsel has previously opined that this condition does not legally preclude 

connection to additional subdivisions or lots, nor does any other recorded document or 

restriction.  See Town Counsel Memo at p. 2-3. This conclusion was based on two grounds: 1) 

the condition by its own terms did not preclude connection to adjoining subdivisions; and 2) the 

condition was neither “inscribed on the plan [n]or contained in a separate document referred to 

on the plan.”  Town Counsel memo at 3. 

Town Counsel further opined, however, that the adequacy of Sawyer Grove Road to 

serve additional lots could be considered under Section 3.9 of the Subdivision Rules and 

Regulations.  Town Counsel memo at p. 3.  Pursuant to this section, the Board may disapprove a 

plan if it determines that access road(s) to the proposed subdivision are inadequate for safe travel 

and access, including emergency access, or may require secondary access.3 

                                                           
3  That section provides in part: 

 

“The Board may disapprove a plan if it determines that access roads to the subdivision 

are inadequate to carry the volume of traffic reasonably anticipated.  The applicant shall 

show to the satisfaction of the Board that the roads and ways to and from the proposed 

subdivision shall be adequate to provide emergency medical, fire, and police protection 

as well as safe travel and adequate circulation for the project volume of traffic including, 

but not limited to a way or way having sufficient width, suitable grades and adequate 

construction to provide for vehicular traffic . . .” 
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2. Is adequate access to the proposed subdivision provided over Sawyer Grove Road and the 

proposed Tashmuit Lane? 

Assuming that the Board finds that an additional subdivision served by Sawyer Grove 

Road is not legally precluded, the Board may make determinations regarding the adequacy of 

Sawyers Grove Road and the proposed Tashmuit Lane to serve the proposed subdivision.  Under 

Section 3.9, the burden is on the Applicant to prove such adequacy to the satisfaction of the 

Board.  See Section 3.9.  Input from the Police Chief and Fire Chief is warranted.  

Additional issues 

 There will be many, identified by the Board and the public.  Once identified, these issues 

may be discussed in a subsequent memorandum focused on the Board’s concerns.   

2020-011/PB –Samantha Perry, Hillside Farm, LLC, 23 Perry  Road (Map 45, Parcel 131) 

Application for a determination that Plan does not Require Approval (ANR). Continued from 

meeting on October 21, 2020 at Applicant’s request. 

 In response to discussion at the October 21, 2020 meeting, counsel for the Applicant 

advised that he would submit more robust information on the title question raised.  This question 

is whether the property sought to be divided through the ANR process is part of 30 or more 

contiguous acres held in common ownership.  If it is, then a referral to the Cape Cod 

Commission as a DRI is required.  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 







































































































































November 16, 2020 

Town of Truro, Massachusetts 

Planning Board 

RE:  Public Notice 2020-001/PB Nathan Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive 

Subdivision Plan 

Dear Planning Board Members, 

My husband and I own a home at 25 Sawyer Grove Road, North Truro, MA. As such we would 

like to take this opportunity to inform you of our opposition to Mr. Nickerson’s application for a 

subdivision off of Sawyer Grove Road. 

We have numerous concerns regarding this proposal including the intensification of existing road 

hazards, increased traffic, and the lack of proper egress.  Additionally, Sawyer Grove Road and 

Laura’s Way already exceed the 30 lot maximum as defined in the Town of Truro Rules and 

Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land item 3.6.5. 

Sawyer Grove is an uniquely configured road in that it curves numerous times throughout which, 

along with steep hills and declines, creates numerous blind spots.  The area where the road is 

proposed to originate is particularly dense with several driveways, curves and trees creating 

limited visibility.  This, along with an increase in road traffic, will certainly exacerbate the risk 

for potentially hazardous situations.  It is also our understanding that a similar proposal was 

submitted by Mr. Nickerson in December 2015 and withdrawn by him in February 2016 due to 

the Planning Boards opposition (Kopelman and Paige memo to Truro Planning Board, 2/16/16) 

and again submitted in December 2019 and withdrawn in July 2020. 

Furthermore, Mr. Nickerson has not been a good steward of our current development in which he 

has retained sole ownership of our road, Sawyer Grove.  He does not maintain our road in any 

way.  In frustration several residents have taken it upon themselves to ensure that the road is 

sanded and plowed during the winter months.  The road is overgrown with trees and vegetation.  

It is beginning to show the wear and tear from the weight and frequency of heavy work trucks 

removing debris and ferrying supplies to the job sites on Laura’s Way. Given his past record, we 

have no reason to believe he is concerned about what the addition of this proposed development 

will have on our neighborhood. 

We encourage the board to reject Mr. Nickerson’s proposal for an additional subdivision in our 

neighborhood and enact the recommendations set forth in the five page memo from Kopelman 

and Paige to the Truro Planning Board dated February 16, 2016. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Diedra Dietter and Michael Schultz, 25 Sawyer Grove Road, North Truro, Massachusetts 











November 24, 2020

Members of the Planning Board
c/o Mr. Jeffrey Ribeiro
Town of Truro
PO Box 2030
24 Town Hall Road
Truro, MA 02666

RE:  3 Laura’s Way and 4-H Bay View Road Proposed Subdivision

Dear Members of the Truro Planning Board,

We would like to express our concern for the proposed subdivision at 3 Laura’s Way 
and 4-H Bay View Road, North Truro that would create Tashmuit Lane and 3 new 
building lots.

For us, the issue is the creation of a side street that is literally right past a blind bend in 
Sawyer Grove Road as one drives toward the end of Sawyer Grove Road.  The 
potential safety hazard for cars, cyclists and pedestrians on Sawyer Grove Road from 
cars leaving the proposed Tashmuit Lane should be considered seriously when 
discussing this proposed subdivision.  Sawyer Grove already has many stretches of the 
road that have limited visibility of those on the road due to the bends in the road and the 
vegetation growing close to the road.

Regards,

Gary M. Cooper and Ronald D. Spinks
9 Laura’s Way
North Truro



Planning Board 

Town of Truro 
24 Town Hall Road 

Truro, MA 02666 
(508) 349-7004 

 

 

 

Staff Report 

Meeting of February 19, 2020 

Comments as of February 13, 2020, updates as noted 

 

2019-006/PB – Preliminary Subdivision 

Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer seek approval of a 
Preliminary Subdivision Plan, pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81S and Section 2.4 of the Town 
of Truro Rules and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to 
property at Route 6 and Amity Lane, Truro, MA, Map 46, Parcel 8.   

Background: 

Update 2/19/2020: Staff is still working to schedule a site visit with the 
applicant and the Fire Chief. 

At the last hearing, the Board requested that the applicant agree to make some 
improvements to the existing Amity Lane in consultation with the Fire Chief. As of 
distribution of this report staff is still working to coordinate a site visit with the Chief 
and the applicant’s engineer. 

Staff hopes to be able to provide an update to the Board as of the meeting. Staff suggests 
the Board may wish to discuss the project, but it is likely that additional time will be 
needed to respond to the concerns of the Fire Chief. Thus, staff suggests that the 
application should be continued after discussion. An additional extension of time will be 
required. 

Motion: 

I move to continue the public hearing for case 2019-006/PB, application by 
Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer requesting 
approval of a Preliminary subdivision plan, to the regularly scheduled Planning 
Board meeting of March 4, 2020. 



Prior Comments: 

The applicant has stated that the intent of the request is to create a subdivision plan 
suitable for use to value the property ahead of a potential sale of lots 4 and 5 for 
conservation purposes. The valuation is also important when establishing any tax 
benefits from a discount sale. 

Amity Lane as it exists serves three lots with one housing unit on each. It is minimally 
improved. The proposal seeks to create a 40’ private way that would provide frontage for 
two buildable lots – lots 3 and 4. The existing lot frontage for the property to be divided 
along Amity Lane is not sufficient for the creation of any new buildable lots without the 
way.  

The proposal would result in a total of 5 buildable lots. While lot 4 would have 
permitting challenges from an environmental perspective, the lot would meet zoning 
and thus staff suggests that the Board must treat the lot as buildable. 

The applicant is requesting a waiver from further improvements to the road, but the 
Rural Roads exemption can only be applied to roads that serve 4 or fewer housing units. 

Since lot 4 would be a buildable lot, staff suggests that the Board should not treat the lot 
as conservation-restricted unless there is to be a deed restriction on the lot held by the 
Board itself. Conservation restrictions can always be removed or modified, and the 
Board must know that they have a sound legal mechanism to prevent such a situation 
without necessary roadway improvements. 

The applicant has signed a time extension agreement through February 19, 2020. Staff 
suggests that the Board continue the public hearing and review a draft decision on the 
project prior to a final vote. Staff will prepare the decision approving or denying the 
request consistent with the Board’s discussion at the public hearing. 

 

2020-001/PB – Definitive Subdivision 

Nathan A. Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision Plan of Land, 
pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81T and §2.5 of the Town of Truro Rules and Regulations 
Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to property at 4-H Bay View Road and 3 
Laura’s Way, Truro, MA, Map 39, Parcels 77 and 325. 

Background: 

Update 2/19/2020: The applicant requested to continue to March 4th to 
ensure that a full board hears the case. A new site visit will be scheduled. 

The applicant requests approval of a subdivision of land resulting in two new buildable 
lots off the proposed Tashmuit Way. The new road will also provide access to a portion 
of the property known as 3 Laura’s Lane. Due to the topography of the site, it is almost 
certain that access to the Laura’s Lane parcel would be drawn from the new road. 



The proposal extends from Sawyer Grove Road, which was approved as a dead-end 
subdivision in 1989. While not mentioned in the decision for that subdivision, 
discussion by the Board and covenants attached showed a clear intent to prevent any 
additional subdivision roads off Sawyer Grove Road in the future. Laura’s Way was 
constructively approved after a failure of the Planning Board to act in 2007. 

A preliminary plan proposing the creation of Tashmuit Way and the subdivision of the 
parcels subject to this proposal into 5 lots was reviewed by the Planning Board in 2015. 
During that review concerns arose about the adequacy of access to the proposed 
subdivision via Sawyer Grove Road. Most notably, the Board considered its requirement 
that dead-end roads be no longer than 1000 feet. That proposal was ultimately 
withdrawn by the applicant in February 2016. 

The current proposal places the foot of the proposed Tashmuit Way at a similar location 
to the 2015 proposal, which is more than 1000 feet from the start of Sawyer Grove Road 
at Hughes Road. The Town Planner conferred with the Fire Chief, and they share 
concerns about any intensification of use along Sawyer Grove Road without the 
provision of secondary access. 

As part of the review of the 2015 application, the Board requested an opinion from Town 
Counsel on three specific questions. Staff feels that these concerns and questions are 
significant and deserve consideration by the Board when reviewing the current proposal. 

Staff had Counsel review the opinion and found the opinion and referenced case law 
hold true at the present. The opinion is included with your materials. 

The Board of Health will review the application at its meeting on Wednesday, February 
18th. Staff hopes to be able to provide an update to the Board as of the meeting, and 
formal comments will be distributed when available. 

Staff suggests that the Board discuss the application and review any Board of Health 
comments available at the time of the hearing. Staff expects the hearing to be continued 
to allow further response to comments from the Board of Health and the public by both 
the applicant and town staff. 

Motion: 

I move to continue the public hearing for case 2020-001/PB, application by 
Nathan A. Nickerson III requesting approval of a definitive subdivision plan, to 
the regularly scheduled Planning Board meeting of March 4, 2020. 

 

 

 

 

 



2020-001/SPR – Commercial Site Plan Review Waiver 

Ethan Poulin seeks Waiver of Commercial Site Plan Review pursuant to Section 70.9 of 
the Truro Zoning Bylaw for the installation of a garden shed at the existing commercial 
property located at 5 Highland Road, North Truro, MA, Map 36, Parcel 201. 

Background: 

The applicant requests a Waiver of Commercial Site Plan Review under §70.9 of the 
Bylaw. The proposal is for a new approximately 200 SF storage shed on the existing 
commercial property. Staff discussed the substance of these comments with the 
applicant prior to the submittal application. He was also advised that the Board has 
granted relief under this section in a similar situation in the recent past (Case 2019-
009/SPR, Warm Salt Breeze LLC, Linda Noons Rose). 

§70.9 states, in part, that the Board may waive Site Plan Review for “the alteration or 
reconstruction of an existing building or structure or new use or change of use.” As the 
proposal is for a new structure, staff suggests that the proposal is not eligible for a 
waiver. 

Staff suggests that the Board allow the applicant to withdraw their application without 
prejudice. Alternately, the Board can vote to deny the application. 

Motions:  

I move to allow the application for case 2020-001/SPR to be withdrawn 
without prejudice as requested by the applicant. 

- or - 

I move in the matter of 2020-001/SPR, Ethan Poulin, to 
[approve/approve with conditions/deny] the request for the Waiver of 
Commercial Site Plan Review pursuant to Section 70.9 of the Truro Zoning 
Bylaw for the installation of a garden shed at the existing commercial 
property located at 5 Highland Road, North Truro. 
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